Solano County Community College

District Governing Board

Unadopted Minutes—June 1, 2005

Page 10

SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, June 1, 2005, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Jerry R. Wilkerson, Vice President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board Vice President Wilkerson led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

Jerry R. Wilkerson, Vice President

James M. Claffey

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight  

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Makenzie Spillner, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:
Denis Honeychurch, J.D., President 

Others Present:

Floyd Hogue, Ph.D., Interim Vice President, Academic Affairs

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President, Administrative and Business Services

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

Ernie Fuentes, J.D., Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Board Vice President announced that item 9. (d) (Memoranda of Understanding between the Solano County Community College District and the Solano College Chapter CCA/CTA/NEA Regarding the Dissemination of Funds Allocated for Adjunct and Overload Faculty for the Fiscal Years of 2002-03, 2003-04 and 2004-05) is being removed from the agenda.   

Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Keith for approval of the agenda as amended.  The motion passed unanimously.

5. 
COMMENTS FROM MEBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no comments from members of the public.

6.
REPORTS

(a)
Superintendent
Terri Martin-McCaffrey, former ASSC President, and Chris Duran, current ASSC President, presented a $2,000 check to Kathy Beistel of the American Red Cross to assist with the Tsunami Relief Fund.  Dr. Perfumo commended the ASSC for its fund-raising efforts and concern about others who are less fortunate. 

Dr. Perfumo reported that:

--Commencement was held last week with a record 881 graduates, including Makenzie Spillner and Terri Martin McCaffrey.  Other events leading up to Commencement included the Nursing pinning ceremony, African-American Students celebration and the Firefighting Academy celebration.  Dr. Perfumo also thanked Gerry Fisher for getting a good sound system and for implementing new ideas to improve the flow of Commencement.  

--the “Salute to Travis” was held May 31.  Dr. Perfumo serves on the consortium to save the base from closing.

--she would like to acknowledge the efforts of Trustees Keith, McKnight and Ubalde for their assistance in getting letters of support for our Vallejo Center.  

--an excellent meeting was held with Len Augustine, Mayor, and David Van Kirk, City Manager, from the City of Vacaville, regarding the Memorandum of Understanding with the City of Vacaville and Solano Community College.  Future partnerships between the two agencies were also discussed.  

--Quinton Duvall and Michael Wyly were commended on the recent publication of the Suisun Valley Review, Vo. 22, No. 1, a collection of poetry submissions through the Humanities Division. 

--a farewell party for Dr. Willard Wright is being planned for Tuesday, June 28, 3-5:30 p.m., in the Board Room.  Board members were encouraged to attend.  

--she (Dr. Perfumo) attended the Workforce Investment Board (WIB) meeting last week.  The College is collaborating on a number of grants with WIB under the leadership of Robert Bloom, Executive Director.

--she attended the Solano EDC Board meeting last week held at Jelly Belly.  Dr. Perfumo also had a lunch meeting with Bob Simpson, CEO of Jelly Belly, regarding our Education Foundation. 

--she served as keynote speaker for the Fairfield-Suisun Chamber on all our bond projects and developments at Solano Community College where she received commendations for our efforts in economic development. 

--the GEAR-UP grant comes to an end June 30.  Dr. Perfumo has spoken with Louise Santiago from the program in an effort to seek support and additional grants to continue this important program and partnership. 

--the ten-hour, four-day workweek began on Tuesday, May 31.  Offices are open from 7 a.m. to 6 p.m. normally and are closed on Fridays to conserve energy.

--the next Vacaville Select Committee meeting will be held on Monday, June 6.  

--on June 7 Dr. Perfumo will attend the Travis AFB Community Consortium Commanders’ Night at Jelly Belly’s which is a celebration for all who worked so diligently on the project to save Travis from base closure.  

· Bond Update
Alan Rosen, Program Manager, reported on the following:

Vallejo Center - Seventy-five (75) percent of the construction document review set has been received and is currently being reviewed with comments back to the architect in less than two weeks.  Kitchell is awaiting the 75 percent probable cost of construction estimate.   

Vacaville Center - no change since the last report two weeks ago.  

Building 400 – has moved into production of construction documents; project remains on schedule.

Building 300, 500 and 1500 combined project– has moved into active construction status.  Furniture has been moved out of Building 300. General demolition has commenced and remediation has started.  In Building 500, the contractor has mobilized and furniture will be moved June 2.  Work in Building 1500 will not start until the end of summer session and is scheduled for the Fall Semester.  

Nut Tree – no change since the last Board meeting.

1800B – still some work to be completed, particularly on the building exterior.  Interior is close to completion; furniture will start to be moved in June 2.  

Building 700-800 with annex– no change in status; remains in schematic design phase.  The architect is working on getting required submittals to Kitchell by mid-June. 

Building 100 – remains in pre-design phase.

Hydronics project – completed first Division of State Architect (DSA) review and is scheduled to go back to DSA for final submittal in less than one and a half weeks.  The bidding process is anticipated to begin the end of June.

Restroom Building 2600 – recommendation to award the bid to the low bidder is shown later on the June 1 Board agenda.  

Student Center 1400- remains in pre-design and programming.

The Request for Proposal (RFP) for furniture in buildings 300 and 500 has been distributed with responses due June 10.  

In response to a question by Vice President Wilkerson on blank page 5 in the Bond Update, Mr. Rosen indicated that this was simply a formatting issue.  Vice President Wilkerson inquired about the expenses to date being a little short.  Mr. Rosen explained that the format is limited and noted that the information is contained in the materials provided to the Citizens Bond Oversight Committee (CBOC).  Mr. Rosen indicated that completed project expense (currently $716,614) is not shown on the Bond Update as well as overall program costs which could include legal fees, hazardous materials, surveys, printing, program management, special consultants or CEQA.  Vice President Wilkerson asked that all of the information be provided.  Dr. Perfumo reminded Mr. Rosen to add a final cost column to the Bond Update.  

In answer to Trustee Claffey’s question about completion of sidewalks around Building1800, Mr. Rosen indicated that critical dimensional information is being finalized and continuation/installation of the sidewalks should begin shortly. 

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of May 18, 2005

Human Resources
(b)
Employment 2005-06; Requests for a Reduced Workload; Employment 2004-05; Approval of Job Description

Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant List

Trustee Claffey asked about the Vice President of Academic Affairs’ experience with accreditation.  Dr. Perfumo indicated that the recommended candidate has just chaired Standard Two of the self-study at the institution where she currently is employed.  

Moved by Trustee Keith and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for approval of the Consent Agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

8.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

No items were removed from the Consent Agenda.

9.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Administrative & Business Services

(a)
Approval to Award Contract for Multiple Project Inspection Services

In answer to a question from Trustee McCaffrey, Mr. Rosen stated that the cost for this contract is approximately $135,000.  It was noted that the cost needs to be reflected for all contracts on all future Board agenda contract items.  

Moved by Trustee Keith and seconded by Trustee McKnight to approve the award of the contract for multiple project inspection services to Independent Inspection Services for project inspection services required by the Division of the State Architect (DSA) for the renovation of Building 300 (Science), 500 (Business) and 1500 (Mathematics & Engineering) and the construction of Building 2600 (New Restroom Facility).  The motion passed unanimously.

(b)
Approval to Award Contract for Construction of Building 2600 – Bid No. 05-003

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee Keith for approval to award contract to JDS Builders Group, Inc. for a contract amount of $362,000.00.  The motion passed unanimously.

(c)
Valero Fire Department, Valero Refinery Company of California Contract Agreement
Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the Valero Fire Department, Valero Refinery Company of California contract agreement.  The motion passed unanimously.

(d)
Memoranda of Understanding Between the Solano County Community College District and the Solano College Chapter CCA/CTA/NEA Regarding the Dissemination of Funds Allocated for Adjunct and Overload Faculty for the Fiscal Years of 2002-03, 2003-04, and 2004-05

This item was removed from the agenda.  

10.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a) 
Revision to Solano Community College Mission Statement

Dr. Perfumo stated that in light of the new accreditation standards, the Shared Governance Council reviewed the Mission Statement and embraced the focus on student learning outcomes by proposing the following revised statement:  

The mission of Solano Community College is to provide the highest quality academic, occupational, cultural, developmental, and continuing education programs that are dedicated to the achievement of student learning outcomes and responsive to the needs of our community.  In fulfilling our mission, we are committed to a diverse educational and cultural campus environment that prepares our students for productive participation in the 21st century.  

Dr. Perfumo commended the SGC for working collaboratively on the Mission Statement.  

This item will return for approval at the June 15, 2005 meeting.

(b)
Solano Community College Marketing Plan for 2005-06

Gerry Fisher introduced this item indicating that in preparation for accreditation, Nancy Hopkins and he initiated a marketing plan which was refined with the assistance of faculty and classified members.  Nancy Hopkins presented a PowerPoint overview of the Solano Community College Marketing Plan for 2005-06.  The plan covers an 18-month period, January 2005 through June 2006.  Goals of the plan include:  (a) enhancing the overall image and awareness of SCC with the public and media; (b) reinforcing SCC’s role in the community and position the college effectively with prospective students, teachers, high school counselors, alumni and the general public by increasing communications with Solano, Yolo and Napa counties; (c) increasing enrollment, focusing on Latinos and males; (d) increasing attendance at SCC’s annual open house; and (e) expanding media coverage of SCC, particularly in Vallejo, Benicia, Dixon and Winters. 

Ms. Hopkins reviewed market position, taglines, key messages on affordability, superior education, convenient locations including Vacaville and Vallejo centers, flexible classes, personalized service, variety of educational options, community education classes, marketing mix (direct mail, publications, advertising addition of KRCX radio to attract Latinos), student and alumni testimonials, public relations/media, trade shows and community events, website and addition of Financial Aid Community Specialist.  Other advertisement includes movie ad preceding Star Wars, business and chamber directories, yellow page ads, billboards, Travis and Vallejo ferry, semester campaigns, special events, Open House and Cal grants.  

It was noted that the population for Fairfield on page 6 should be approximately 100,000.  It was suggested that Vacaville be added to the marketing and public relations efforts listed on page 3 of the plan.  

Discussion ensued regarding the marketing budget and the multi media approach, marketing the high quality faculty and the ongoing goal of a diverse faculty and staff.  The Executive Council approved the addition of $100,000 in marketing dollars in an effort to build growth.  It was noted that diversity of faculty and staff is included in the Student Equity Plan and that testimonials about quality faculty can also be added to our marketing efforts as well.  

This item will return for approval at the June 15, 2005 meeting.

(c) Center for Student Success

Kathy Rosengren presented this item on Solano Community College’s Reading & Writing labs that have been honored through recognition on the Center for Student Success website.  Dean Rosengren introduced Kristine Woolrich, Lab Technician, and attributed this recognition to Ms. Woolrich because of her ingenuity and initiation of the project on Solano’s behalf.   

Ms. Rosengren explained that the English 370 project, piloted in 1999, is a one-half unit course to bring students to the level at which they can develop their reading comprehension and writing abilities to succeed in English 1.  The percentage of students passing the entrance exam to enter English 1 has increased significantly since the English 370 project as evidenced in the handout provided to the Governing Board.  Dean Rosengren also expressed appreciation to Alex Casareno for his involvement in the lab project.  

Vice President Wilkerson stated that this is another example of the quality programs at Solano Community College.  

(d) Tentative Budgets and Proposed Time and Place for the Public Hearing and Adoption of the Official Budgets for FY 2005-06

Dr. Willard Wright, Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented this item containing a recommendation for adoption of the tentative budgets as follows:  


General Fund Budget in the amount of 

$49,516,597


Capital Projects Budget in the amount of
$  1,406,683


Bookstore Fund Budget in the amount of
$  4,729,721

The General Fund was developed from the May Revise information including COLA and growth, percentage increases and projections.  

This item will return for approval at the June 15, 2005 meeting.

(e) Proposed Job Description for Assistant Director of Facilities

This item will return for action under the Consent Agenda for the June 15, 2005 meeting.

(f)   Proposed Job Description for Accounting Specialist II (General)

Dr. Fuentes indicated that some slight modifications from CSEA will be brought back when this item returns to the Board at the next meeting.  It was noted this position has been recommended by the independent auditor. 

This item will return for action under the Consent Agenda for the June 15, 2005 meeting.

(g) First Reading of Proposed Board Policy 3820, Response to Disaster

Dr. Wright presented this item for Steve Dawson, Chair of the Safety Committee.  The proposed policy was discussed with the Shared Governance Council in May and is a requirement for recovering any costs the District would encounter in the event of a disaster from federal emergency agencies.  

This item will return for action at the June 15, 2005 Board meeting.

(h) First Reading of Proposed Board Policy 3005, District Fiscal Policy

Dr. Wright stated that this policy was brought to our attention by former trustee Barbara J. Jones, who attended a conference and learned that Solano should have a fiscal policy.  The policy has gone through the Financial and Budget Planning Advisory Council as well as the Shared Governance Council.  

This item will return for action at the June 15, 2005 Board meeting.

11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements.

12.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Trustee Claffey stated that the Philippine Cultural Committee in Vallejo is holding a large community event and asked about Solano College’s sponsorship.  Dr. Perfumo stated that the College could provide in-kind support only and possibly do a booth at the community event in the future.  

Trustee Ubalde extended an invitation to his colleagues on the Board as well as the audience to the Pista Sa Nayon (Filipino community event) and noted that over 10,000 people came to the event last year.  

Trustee Keith commented on the increased faculty participation at graduation and asked Diane White, CTA President, to thank the faculty for their participation and to let them know that she was very impressed with their participation as this is extremely important to students.  

Board Vice President Wilkerson recessed the regular meeting at 8:20 p.m.

13. 
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Real Property Negotiator


Property: 60 acres adjacent to the Vacaville Center, 1990 Akerly Drive, 


Vacaville, CA 95688


Negotiating Parties: Willard Wright; Ed.D., Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D.


Under Negotiation: Price and terms

(b)
Conference with Labor Negotiator


Agency Negotiator: Ernesto V. Fuentes, J.D.


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA

Board Vice President Wilkerson called the Closed Session to order at 8:27 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 8:57 p.m. 

14.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING   

Board Vice President Wilkerson reconvened the regular meeting at 8:58 p.m.

15.       REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board Vice President Wilkerson reported that no action was taken in Closed Session.

16.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m.
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    APPROVED






DENIS HONEYCHURCH, J.D., PRESIDENT

 PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
